June 27, 2017 meeting of the Monroe County Highway Committee


Meeting called to order at 9:00 a.m., by Chairman James Schroeder.
Members present: James Schroeder, Mary Cook, Nodji VanWychen, Paul Steele and David Pierce.
Members absent:  
Others present:  Office Manager – Becky Pitel, County Administrator-Jim Bialecki, County Sheriff-Scott Perkins, Fleet Manager-Bill Pieper, H&L Messabi Sales Representative-Dick Halbert, Monroe County Residents-Bob Wilson, Dorothy Wilson, Gary Cox,
 Robert Cox, & Thomas Prochaska, Village of Wilton President-Tim Welch, Owner of Hitchin Post-Vicki Hart, Kendall Mustang Riders-Ron Leis & Niel Friske, Joint Council ATV-Roger Bean, Bear Bluff ATV-Gary Everts and Road Runner ATV Club-Mike Pierce.
1. Period of Public Comment –None at this time.
2. Motion to approve the minutes of the May 16, 2017 regular meeting made by Paul Steele, seconded by Mary Cook.  All ayes, motion carried.
3.
Payrolls presented as follows:


      
      Check Date -
 05/25/2017      

Check Date -
    06/08/2017

 

Field Personnel -   
$64,386.07

Field Personnel -   $65,120.80


               

  Administration -  
$11,399.21  

Administration -     $11,296.43





    Total -   
$75,785.28


Total -       $76,417.23
    

  Check Date -
 
06/22/2017      



 

Field Personnel -   
$64,145.64




               

  Administration -  
$11,527.60  






    Total -   
$76,673.24




 4.
 Vouchers presented as follows:
 

            Early Pay -
$126,725.45
       Credit Cards -
$    3,171.52
Months Vouchers -
$  41,775.71
             $171,672.68
*Agenda amended to accommodate guests.

5.
Highway Committee Contract Authorization (Decision)



Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad explained to the committee that if this resolution is passed the committee would have a role in deciding whether or not the Highway Department should enter into a contract  with other local governments to construct and maintain streets/highways in that municipality.  Motion made by Paul Steele to adopt the Resolution Authorizing Highway Contracting under Statute 83.035, seconded by Mary Cook.  All ayes, motion carried.
8.
Roadkill Deer on County Highways (Discussion & Decision)
Commissioner Ohnstad explained that the Highway Department was notified by the Wisconsin DNR effective March 1st, they are no longer going to contract for deer pick up on county roads.  Chairman Schroeder inquired to Sheriff Perkins if this has been a concern in the past.  Ohnstad suggested that the county may want to consider dragging dead deer to the very outer parts of the easement and letting nature take its course.  If the deer is found dead in front of a residence the deer would be moved beyond the immediate property.  Motion made by Nodji VanWychen to remove the deer carcass from the pavement as suggested and to bring it back to a resolution next month for the highway committee, seconded by David Pierce.  All ayes, motion carried.  Paul Steele inquired if we know how many road kill deer we have a year.  Discussion arose that the deer are presently being hauled to another landfill, as our landfill does not take road kill.  Steele also inquired if we knew how much this service may cost the county.  Mary Cook expressed concerns as to how far a deer carcass may need to be moved to have it not be in front of a residence.  Ohnstad stated that he has spoken to other counties in regards to this issue and other commissioners in our district are simply dragging the deer from the road surface.  Paul Steele stated that his main concern is the residents.  Ohnstad stated that he would be preparing a resolution and policy to bring back for further discussion.
7. 
Proposals for ATV/UTV Routes (Discussion & Decision)
Chairman Schroeder explained to the committee and to the people in attendance of the meeting that he would like everyone to recognize that there are people for and against this subject matter.  He would ask that this discussion is handled in an orderly manner, or he would be asking you to leave.  He also requested that in order to speak to address him as the Chair of the committee.  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the department has collected the ordinances from the county municipalities and a map of open routes has been created.  Ohnstad also pointed out that various municipalities have placed their own limitations on some of these routes.   Ohnstad has presented the committee with a list of the requested routes showing documentation collected and his recommendations from that documentation.
· CTH N (starting at CTH ET and ending at Evergreen Road) 1.2 miles in the Town of Byron.  Nodji VanWychen inquired to those present if there is anyone pro or against the routes.  Bear Bluff Club Member Gary Everts stated that the Village of Wyeville has no legal way out at this time.  Everts also verified that Evergreen Road is presently opened.  5-yes 0-no, route passes.

· CTH PP (starting at Excelsior Avenue and ending at Dragonfly Road (STH 21)) .5 miles in Town of Byron.  Everts verified that these roads are also presently opened and that Dragonfly is a dead end.  Ohnstad expressed that this route crossed the State Highway.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH F (starting at Newport road and ending at Mesabi Avenue) 1.6 miles in the Town of Sheldon.  Nodji VanWychen inquired if anyone was present from this area.  Chairman Schroeder stated that this route is necessary for connectivity and feels it is okay.  There is only one active Amish farm and one English farm on this route request.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH W (starting at Owl Avenue and ending at Owatonna Road) .3 miles in the Town of Glendale.  Ron Leis of the Kendall Mustang Riders is from this area and explained that this is only a short span request.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH M (starting at Derby Avenue and ending at Desoto Avenue) 1 mile in the Town of LaGrange.  ATV clubs expressed that there are two residents that live on this road that cannot get out.  David Pierce stated that the Honish’s and the Bailey’s would like this road opened.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH M (starting at Hertz Avenue and ending at STH 16) 1 mile in the Town of Tomah.  Commissioner Ohnstad made a recommendation to not open this route as it does not provide connectivity and goes to a state highway.  Road Runner Mike Pierce stated there are 2 residents that live right at the intersection of CTH M and STH 16 that would like out.  Committee feels that this route should be discussed after they resolve the CTH A issue as it may cause connectivity issues.  
· CTH M (starting at July Road and ending at Interior Road) 1.2 miles in the Town of Tomah and Town of Adrian.  CTH A is opened at the top and Interior Road is opened at this time.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
6.
9:30 a.m. Plow Blade Bid Opening (Discussion)



Plow Blades Bids were opened and read aloud by Fleet Manager Bill Pieper.  

1. U.S. Blade & Chain $63,097.00

2. H. L. Messabi $62,949.40

3. Gray’s Inc. $64,956.00

4. Winter Equipment $41,226.90

5. Burke Truck & Equipment $57,106.60

Discussion arose about the specifications for the bids.  Mary Cook inquired if the last company was good to work with.  Fleet Manager Bill Pieper explained that he will need to go through these bids and do a bid tabulation to determine if the bid amounts are equal as some manufacturers may not have bid all blades on the bid list.  Motion made by David Pierce to have Fleet Manager Bill Pieper evaluate and tabulate these bids for a recommendation, seconded by Mary Cook.  All ayes, motion carried.
7. 
Proposals for ATV/UTV Routes (Discussion & Decision) continued…

· CTH O (starting at Destiny Avenue and ending at CTH OO) .75 miles in the Town of Lincoln and Town of LaGrange.  Notations show that the department has not received a copy of the ordinance from the Town of Lincoln at this point.  Two requests have been made for this ordinance.  Road Runner ATV Club Vice President Mike Pierce presented the committee with a copy of the Town of Lincoln’s ATV UTV Ordinance.  Chairman Schroeder clarified that the ordinance does state routes “as posted”:  Mike Pierce stated that Destiny Avenue is presently open.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation was to not open this route as it is also a shared boundary between two townships.  4-yes, 1-no (Steele), route passes.
· CTH E (starting at Charcoal Avenue and ending at Cheyenne Road) 4.95 miles in the Town of Grant.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation was to not open this route as there has been noted opposition from the Town of Grant and the County Sheriff.  Presently Charcoal Road is not an approved ATV UTV route either.  0-yes, 5-no, route failed.
· CTH ET (starting at Forbes Road and ending at Formica Road) .95 miles in the Town of LaGrange.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation is to not open this route.  Noting that Forbes Road is within the City of Tomah, which is not presently opened.  Nor does this route provide connectivity.  0-yes, 5-no, route failed.
· CTH ET (starting at Flare Avenue and ending at Forbes Road) 6.05 miles in the Town of LaGrange and City of Tomah.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation is to not open this route as it has high traffic volumes, dense residential clusters, industrial and commercial traffic, multiple lane crossing at US Highway 12 with multiple turn movements, numerous health care, business and recreation facilities at the Veterans Administration complex.  Also noted that there has been opposition testimony from the City of Tomah representatives.  0-yes, 5-no, route failed.
· CTH ET (starting at Flare Avenue and ending at STH 21) .25 miles in the Town of LaGrange.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation is to not open this route as it is also within the City of Tomah and has no connectivity.  Road Runner ATV Club Vice President Mike Pierce stated that there are people that need to get out.  Ohnstad clarified that the next route would provide connectivity.  4-yes, 1-no (Steele), route passes.
· CTH M (starting at STH 21 and ending at Elgin Avenue) 2.1 miles in the Town of LaGrange.  Discussion arose that State Highway 21 is yet to be determined.  Dave Pierce stressed that there are a couple of farmers in there that would like access.  Sheriff Perkins clarified that the landowner can use there ATV UTV on the roads under agricultural use husbandry.  4-yes, 1-no (Steele), route passes.
· CTH A (starting at Irondale Avenue and ending at Ironwood Road) 1.3 miles in the Town of Tomah.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation is to not open this route as high traffic volumes are noted, significant commercial and agricultural traffic.  Irondale Avenue at STH 131 does not provide any connectivity and noting that there are no intersecting routes on Ironwood Avenue to connect to either.  Sheriff Perkins expressed that there is also a lot of dump truck traffic.  Road Runner ATV Club Vice President Mike Pierce stated that CTH A is the only way to provide connectivity to Ironwood, Irondale and Holiday Road.  Discussion arose about cutting the route request down.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he feels the routes should be acted upon as requested. 1-yes (Pierce), 4-no, route failed.
· CTH A (starting at Interior Road and ending at Iowa Road) 1.6 miles in the Town of Wilton.  Commissioner Ohnstad’s recommendation is to not open this route.  Noting high traffic volumes, significant commercial and agricultural traffic.  Iowa Road at STH 131 does not provide any connectivity, nor are there any intersecting routes on Iowa Road to provide connectivity.  Ohnstad also noted the petition of opposition from the area property owners.  Club members stated that the Schreier’s and the Olson’s would like to get out off of Iowa Road.  Chairman Schroeder stated that he is very troubled by this as the landowner’s do not want this area opened.  Kendall Mustang Rider Niel Friske stated that he has a petition with 49 signatures from the Town of Wilton residents who do want these routes opened.  Tom Prochaska stated that there is a lot of traffic corners on this route and he still feels that it is not a good idea.  Bob Cox stated that there is traffic moving at 70 mph and it is all double yellow.  Discussion arose about the traffic speed and Commissioner Ohnstad verified that the traffic counter are showing these high speeds.  If may be an area that the Sheriff Department may want to monitor for safety.  It is also noted that this is the route to the Monroe County Landfill.  Dorothy Wilson stated that there are already ATV UTV riders riding this section unapproved.  She feels it will be worse after it is approved.  Bob Wilson inquired about the age limit of riding.  It was stated that from 12-15 years of age they must be supervised by an adult.  Kendall Mustang Rider Niel Friske inquired about shortening the route from Iowa Road to CTH MM.  It is noted that the bridge is closed for the summer on CTH M on the bottom.  Commissioner Ohnstad still recommends that the committee should act on the routes as they have been requested and not amending the route request.  Nodji VanWychen clarified that they could reapply next year for the shorter route.  Village of Wilton President Tim Welch expressed that the Owner of the Hitchin Post, whom is also present is concerned that even with the bridge being out for the summer they could still get potential business in the winter.  2-yes (Pierce & VanWychen), 3-no (Cook, Steele, Schroeder), route failed.
· CTH M (starting at STH 71 and ending at CTH MM) 2.85 miles in the Town of Wilton and Village of Wilton.  Kendall Mustang Rider Ron Leis inquired how long the bridge on CTH M will be out.  Discussion arose that the ATV Clubs could drop off of the ridge from CTH U onto Kettle Road and enter onto CTH M after the bridge.  Upon looking at the map, the section of CTH U from STH 71 to CTH A has not been opened.  Road Runner Vice President Mike Pierce disagreed and stated that this section was opened as the route is signed.  Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated that this section of CTH U has not been included in the resolution passed by the County Board.  Ohnstad further recommended to the committee that the route be acted up as applied and not amending the petition.  Bob Wilson inquired about approving the route contingent upon the bridge opening.  Paul Steele stated that it will likely be August before the resolution goes to the full county board, but feels that this section of CTH U should be looked into to verify if it is or is not really opened.  5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH MM (starting at CTH M and ending at CTH A) 3.5 miles in the Town of Wilton. 5-yes, 0-no, route passes.
· CTH M (starting at Hertz Avenue and ending at STH 16) continued.  4-yes, 1-no (Steele), route passes.
Becky Pitel asked Chairman Jim Schroeder if she could ask one question as a resident of the county.  Schroeder Okayed.  Pitel inquired as to whom would actually be patrolling CTH A as there are people already riding this section that is not opened.  Road Runner ATV Club Vice President Mike Pierce explained to Pitel that the ATV UTV Clubs only patrol open routes so the County Sheriff would have to enforce any concerns on this section of CTH A.  Mary Cook feels that the towns and county should have all the same rules as it pertains to this subject.    Commissioner Ohnstad stated that he has verified the process with the State of Wisconsin that we need to do.  Ohnstad again, stated that the state is doing a courtesy review on the state highway routes that have been requested.  It was explained that crossing a bridge, meets the criteria for the state other than length of the bridge.  Joint Council Roger Bean stated that it is 1,000 feet on a bridge.  Ohnstad rebutted and stated that he included a packet from the Department of Transportation that explains that the town needs to have specified route in their ordinance and the county also needs to have the route in the county ordinance before the state will consider it for formal approval.  Roger Bean stated “he would like to respectfully disagree with the Highway Commissioner”.  Mary Cook told Mr. Bean that the Council obviously didn’t follow the process.  Mr. Bean stated that “the Council deals with 6 counties”.  Commissioner Ohnstad stated that the lady from the Department of Transportation sent examples of what needs to be done.  Bean inquired for a copy of this information.  Motion made by David Pierce to have the townships forward the town ordinances to the state, seconded by Nodji VanWychen.  All ayes, motion carried.  Ohnstad reaffirmed once the county gets the town ordinances the county can include the routes in the county ordinance and then it goes to the state.  Committee discussed whether they wanted to approve or disapprove the state routes at this time.  Committee decided to go forward.
· STH 71 (starting at Locust Avenue and ending at Logan Road) .45 miles in the Town of Wilton

· STH 131 (starting at Midway Avenue and ending at Water Street) .2 miles in the Town of Wellington and Village of Wilton

· STH 131 (starting at CTH Z and ending at Mica Road) .4 miles in the Town of Wellington

· STH 131 (starting at Nisswa Road and ending at Nordale Avenue) .2 miles in the Town of Sheldon

· STH 131 (starting at Orbit Avenue and ending at CTH T) .2 miles in the Town of Sheldon

· STH 173 (starting at CTH G and ending at Downy Road) .5 miles in the Town of Byron

4-yes, 1-no (Steele), routes pass.

Nodji VanWychen stated that “she sure did appreciate all the work and mapping that has went into reviewing the present ATV UTV routes.  It was well done.”  Highway Commissioner Ohnstad feels that the department policy has been fully followed.

9. 
Review of Highway Department Operating Budget (Discussion)

Highway Commissioner David Ohnstad stated “the Finance Director and the Office Manager have spent months unraveling how we got to where we are at within the department budget.”  At this time, we believe that we have identified to as close to what we are going to get and we will use this data to move forward to be more transparent.  Ohnstad addressed the fact that some of the previous committee discussion about the department budget has been taken out of context, which ended up as being stated as missing money at the WTA meeting.  County Administrator Jim Bialecki pointed out that the department is faced with revenue that has been overstated.  Bialecki furthered to explain that these funds are matching fund revenues.  Unfortunately, this leaves the department at a present deficit of about $12K and performing no road projects.  Bialecki made a recommendation that the committee take the ATC funds into consideration as they can and should come back to this department.  Ohnstad reminded the committee that the bridge on CTH M near Hertz Avenue has to be replaced.  We are looking at mid-July for bidding for the CTH Q project.  Ohnstad stated that he feels that the CTH Q project will cost around $75K, as most of the project costs are internal.  There is around 30K yards of material that will need to be removed from this site.  There is approximately .3 mile on CTH M by Wilton needs to be resurfaced that we could just put in approaches to the bridge, but this is the last piece of road section that needs to be done to have it be a complete road to CTH A.  The CTH A hill will have design work in the present budget, as the funds will expire in June 2019.  This project will have to be done or these funds will go away.  CTH EW new section will have to have delineation and mapping.  In order to use the federal funds, the county highway department will need to come up with $783K, as this project also has matching funding which will go away.  Ohnstad explained that this project will not be done this year, but we will need to have the permitting and delineation done this year to stay on schedule for next year.  We also need to see if the Village of Warrens will be able to come up with funding to do their stretch of this road.   As for the CTH EW section that was reconstructed last year, the department has executed a contract to reconstruct what wetlands have been harmed.  This will be to determine what mitigation may be for this project.  Ohnstad stated that he has spoken to Monroe County Forester Chad Ziegler and the DNR where we could look at developing a wetland bank.  There is some potential at the dog pound area and the sand pit by Gerke’s.  The approximate cost of mitigation is around $65K an acre and Ohnstad feels that the area harmed will be an acre or more.  Paul Steele would like to see the Highway Department receive a million dollars of the ATC funds.  It was also discussed that Human Services is in the hole as well as another department.  Ohnstad feels that we may be able to avoid getting a fine, but we will definitely have to pay the mitigation.  Discussion went back to the department budget and Ohnstad would like to identify these line items more clearly, so everyone knows what the number means.  Chairman Schroeder feels it would be good to get rid of the stigma that the department is hiding money.  However, Ohnstad feels that in order to manage the current budget the department will only have no choice, but to not buy equipment, repair the shop roof instead of replacing and possibly not remove the Wilton fuel tank.  County Administrator Jim Bialecki explained to the committee that the in the next 6-8 weeks, we will be compiling a county wide budget for a full picture.  Paul Steele stated that it seems that we have a lot of shortfalls countywide.  Bialecki reaffirmed that one person will no longer be in control of the whole county budget.  Ellie is also being cross trained beyond Tina the Finance Director.  Ohnstad mentioned that the salt shed that the state would be constructing is also not going to happen this year.  The public easement needs to be vacated back to the property which will not be fully executed until the middle of September.  Paul Steele inquired how the shortfalls will affect the department wages.  Steele stated that he thought we were going to explore our wage scale further.  Ohnstad feels that exploring the wage scale is long overdue and should be looked at.  However, Ohnstad cautioned that he has spoken to other Highway Commissioners and the county should consider how the wage scale is consulted first.  Nodji VanWychen inquired about the 5 year road proposal that the committee previously passed and if this was going to get pushed back.   Commissioner Ohnstad explained that tomorrow morning the department will be doing interviews for the Operations Specialist.  One of the goals of this position is to determine where our assets such as guardrail, signs, and roads are presently at.  This will help determine project costs to achieve a certain level of service.  At that point, Ohnstad feels that we can go to the county board and the county residents to ask for funds to maintain a certain level of service.  Transportation Agent Secretary Ross will be coming the middle of July to discuss county road needs.  Ohnstad will make some notes for further discussion.
8.
Project Update (Discussion)
· Paul Steele inquired about road stripping and is curious as to who takes care of the intersections in Tomah.  

· Also discussed, some water that is running back to the dog pound and inquired about the highway department performing some grading.  
· Copy of a DMA was presented, which is an internal funding mechanism between the county and the state.

· Ohnstad noted that the department will not be accepting any more bridge applications through this cycle.  The entitlement fund is at a -1.2 million dollars presently.  Unfortunately, this funding got convoluted into “missing money”.  This money is not missing it is tied up into 16 bridge projects throughout the county.  Ohnstad explained that approximately $700K goes into these funds every cycle.  Right now, we are a cycle and a half behind.  Ohnstad would like to rebuild this fund and then start accepting applications.  Ohnstad stated that we have one township that is struggling to understand this process.  This township is disappointed as they have ATC funds they need to use.  To extend the fund another $250K only extends the catch up.  But to clarify, “there is no missing money”, said Ohnstad.  The Bridge Manager from Madison called yesterday to notify the department that Mr. Gibbons has wrote him a letter with questions and stated that he would be coming to this morning’s meeting, but is not here.  Ohnstad has prepared the committee with a copy of the email so they can know what is going on and a list of the bridges countywide that are one the eligible list for state funding.  Ohnstad explained that if the bridge is rated below a 50 it will be up for replacement, if over 50 it be considered for rehabilitation.  The next time to be considered for the program will be in the 2019 cycle.  We will have to consider our own county bridges at that time and submit an application to the state for approval.  
9. 
 Future Agenda Items
*Next meeting has been moved to Friday, July 21st, 2017 at 8:30 a.m.
Motion to adjourn at 12:24 p.m. by Nodji VanWychen, seconded by Mary Cook.  All ayes, motion carried.
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